Research Sources

- Blumenson. John. Ontario Architecture: A Guide to Styles and Building Terms 1784 to the Present. Fitzhenry and Whiteside, Toronto, 1990.
- Charlton, Anne, Art French, Michael Kirk, Robert Wray and Sylvia Wray. *Inventory of Significant Places of Worship in the City of Hamilton 1801-2001*. The Glanbrook Historical Society and the Waterdown-East Flamborough Historical Society, Hamilton, 2012.
- "Church Anniversary" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, December 1st, 1925.
- "Church to Cost \$30,000" in *The Contract Record and Engineering Review*, May 1st, 1912. Vol. 26, No. 18.
- "Departed From The Old Custom" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, April 5th, 1913.
- "Farewell Service in First Congregational Church" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, April 7th, 1913.
- "From All Over the Dominion" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, June 5th, 1914.
- "McPhie, Stewart Thomson". *Biographical Dictionary of Architects in Canada, 1850-1950.* Accessed October 4, 2024. http://dictionaryofarchitectsincanada.org/node/689
- "Nine Decades of History: Pilgrim United Church to Celebrate 90th Anniversary Tomorrow" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, December 5th, 1925.
- "Salvation Army Montreal". *Images & Buildings of Montreal*. Accessed October 4, 2024. <u>https://www.imtl.org/montreal/building/Armee-du-Salut-Montreal.php</u>

"Saturday Musings" in *The Hamilton Spectator*, April 12th, 1913.